CREEK COUNTY RURAL WATER DISTRICT #2
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

September 13, 2016
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Harvey Morris, President.  The roll was called and a quorum was recognized.
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:                                               BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:

Harvey Morris, President




    

Charles Volturo, Treasurer






Bill Martin, Vice President

Larry Bayouth, Secretary

Pat Scott, Member


Roy Kirby, Member

Bergen Young, Member 













 EMPLOYEES & GUESTS PRESENT:
District staff: Dorothy Greek, Manager: Cindy Hubbell, Admin. Asst.; Marty Lademann, Field Supervisor, Rick Petricek, Engineer with Poe and Associates, J Pat Murphy; TEP, Henry Penix;  Oak Leaf Estates, Anne Elfrink,& Joanne Lucas; Anne Elfrink, CPA. Tim Fox; water customer,
2. ENGINEERS REPORT: 
A. Jay Cobb was unable to attend the meeting.  Rick Petricek discussed progress on the Creek 2 improvements.  Maguire Iron will be back on location on the 21st of September to resume work on the water tower.
B. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #4 in the amount of $156,535.68 for Maguire Iron, as recommended by Rick Petricek,  Project Engineer.
 Motion by Bill Martin, second by Charles Volturo, to approve  Pay Request #4, for Maguire Iron, in the amount of $156,535.68, as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer. 

 For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried.
C. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #3 for Cherokee Pride Construction in the amount of $52,843.75.  
Motion by Charles Volturo, second by Pat Scott, to approve a Pay Request #3, in the amount of $52,843.75 for Cherokee Pride Construction, as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried. 

D. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #4 in the amount of $228,914.77 for Kalka Construction.
Motion by Pat Scott, second by Roy Kirby, to approve  Pay Request #4, in the amount of  $228,914.77 for Kalka Construction, as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.  
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None.
Motion carried
E. Discussion/vote on Pay Request #2 in the amount of $115,284.21 for Jerry’s Excavation, Inc.  as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.
Motion by Bergen Young, second by Pat Scott, to approve Pay Request #2, in the amount of $115,284.21 for Jerry’s Excavation, Inc., as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer.
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None.  Motion carried.
F. Discussion/vote on Change order request No.1, Item #1, in the amount of $14,400.00 for 2” casing for Service Lines as recommended by Rick Petricek, Project Engineer. 

Point of Record: by Charles Volturo; Poe Engineering will be asked to cost share this change order and credit back to us half of this amount. President Harvey Morris agreed. 
Motion by Larry Bayouth, second by Pat Scott, to approve Change order request No.1, Item #1, in the amount of $14,400.00, as requested by Rick Petricek.
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None.
 Motion carried.
G. Discussion/vote on Change order Request #1, Item #2, in the amount of $3,994.82, for the installation of two fire hydrants, as recommended by Rick Petricek and Dorothy Greek.
Motion by Bergen Young, second by Pat Scott, to approve Change order Request #1, Item #2, in the amount of $3,994.82, as recommended by Rick Petricek and Dorothy Greek.  

For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried
H.  Discussion by Rick Petricek, regarding inability to obtain easements around 111th Street and Elm.  In order to construct Line G in Contract #2. This will be a Vote Item- Change Order on October’s agenda.

I. ESI will be here the first week in October to install the variable Frequency Drives.
J. Three flow meters have been installed in the ground and wired up. We have 2 more to install before Mike Phillips will set up a test run.  After the new water tower is installed, we will have a total of 6 flow meters.
Mike has been working with Troy Hertzog of Premix to setup a test system for the SCADA program.  
3. VISITORS’ BUSINESS:  
A. Anna Elfrink, CPA, and Joann Lucas, CPA, reviewed and discussed the combined audit with the City of Glenpool.   This was the first audit on the Glenpool Agreement covering the period between May 2015 and June 30, 2016; Joann Lucas was the audit manager. A baseline was established and tested, and they looked at reporting mechanisms and made recommendations on how that could be improved. Their conclusion was both parties met the purpose and intention of the agreement.

C. Discussion and vote 
Motion by Larry Bayouth, second by Bill Martin to accept the audit as presented and approve the payment to the firm of Anne Elfrink, CPA. 
For: Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Young-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes. Against: None

Motion carried. 

D. Mr. Penix and J Pat Murphy discussed different scenarios about how to best serve Oakleaf Development with water from CCRWD2.  Poe Engineering said it would be best to run a line up the West side of 33rd W Ave.; our current easement is on the East side of the road. It would be difficult to run a larger line up the East side of the road due to all of the utility lines that are already there.  Discussion was held about cost sharing with developers and the fact that there would have to be a change in board policy to be able to do it. Mr. Penix ask the board to share the bid information on our current projects with him.  The board consensus was that it is public information and can be shared. 
No motions were made, no action was taken.

4. WATER AND FIELD REPORT:  

Marty reported that overall water loss for the entire district was 5.9%.  We locked 18 meters for nonpayment.  We did not receive any earthquake damage from the recent earthquake that we can tell. Motion activated lights are now installed above the doors at all of the pump stations. The Haddington Heights neighborhood will be served water by the City of Jenks. Timber Creek waterlines are in the ground. No work has been done at the new tower sight. 
5. CONSENT AGENDA BUSINESS:

            6a. Regular Meeting Minutes of 8/9/16.
            6b. Treasurer’s Report (pages 2 thru 5) 

      
6c. Accounts Payable Report (pages 6)
      
6d. Transfer of Benefit Units & New Taps (page 7) 
Discussion/Vote:  The board members reviewed and asked questions regarding the Consent Agenda Business.
Motion: by Bill Martin, seconded by Pat Scott to accept the Consent Agenda Business 
For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, and Volturo-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None

 Motion carried.
6.  PREVIOUSLY KNOWN BUSINESS OR OLD BUSINESS: 
7.  UNKNOWN BUSINESS OR NEW BUSINESS:  
A. Discussion/vote on approval of DEQ Permit #WL000072160558, for the construction of 560 linear feet of ten (10)  inch PVC, 1,300 linear feet of six (6) inch PVC potable water line and all appurtenances to serve the Glenpool Center South, Tulsa County.
Motion by Larry Bayouth, seconded by Pat Scott to approve DEQ Permit #WL000072160558, for the construction of 560 linear feet of ten (10)  inch PVC ,1,300 linear feet of six (6) inch PVC potable water line and all appurtenances to serve the Glenpool Center South, Tulsa County.

For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None

Motion carried.
8. BOARD MEMBERS’ COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION: 
9. MANAGER’S  REPORT:

Dorothy reported that we received a proposal from Clifford Power on a generator for the office.  We are still waiting on a proposal from United Engines.

We hope to have a meeting scheduled next week with City of Bixby officials to discuss water service to Phase 2 of the Presley Heights addition.

We received information from the Oklahoma Water Resources Board that the interest rate on our loan with them would increase by .150% for the next six months.

B & B Services is expected on Thursday, August 22nd., to perform the annual valve maintenance throughout the system.

The annual Christmas Party has been scheduled for December 2nd at Freddie's in Sapulpa. 
ADJOURNMENT:

Motion: There being no further business, a motion was made by Larry Bayouth and seconded by Pat Scott to adjourn the meeting at 8:30: pm.   
For: Young-yes, Martin-yes, Kirby-yes, Volturo-yes, Scott-yes, Bayouth-yes.  Against: None.  Motion carried.

Minutes recorded by tape and Cindy Hubbell; reviewed by Dorothy Greek
.

